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        March 1, 2018 
 
 
Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance 
Town of Hebron           
15 Gilead Street 
Hebron, CT  06248 
 
Dear Members of the Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance: 
 
Pursuant to Section 902 C of the Town Charter, I am presenting the Town Manager’s 
proposed budget for FY 2018-2019 totaling $36,110,668.  The expenditure budget as 
presented is a 1.71 percent decrease or $629,570 less than the FY 2017-2018 budget.   
 
Preparing this budget has been challenging due to many unknowns from the State of 
Connecticut budget and due to a substantial decrease in the revenues anticipated to be 
received from the State.  At this time all numbers are a moving target.   
 
The Hebron Board of Education budget as presented is a decrease of 0.02 percent          
at $11,586,421.  The RHAM Board of Education budget has been presented at 
$30,170,433 or a 2.26 percent net increase, which relates to a reduction of $177,980 to 
Hebron’s levy which reflects the population shift.  Student population is declining at the 
elementary, middle and high school levels. 
 
The Town Manager’s recommended budget does include staffing adjustments which will 
be explained in the Executive Summary.  The Town Manager has reduced the 
Department Head requests in the Town Government budget by $159,427, resulting in a 
2.85 percent reduction to the Town Government expenditure from FY 2017-2018.  In 
response to the Board of Finance’s request for a 5 percent reduction amount of last 
year’s budget, a list has been prepared which includes additional areas identified to 
reduce the budget to reach that goal. 
 
The CIP Committee has recommended a CIP Budget of $929,984 reflecting a general 
government contribution to the CIP budget of $732,366 which is a reduction of 5 percent 
of the level of funding from last year.  There are also funding allocations for Capital 
Expenditures at $53,340 and funding for future revaluation at $25,000.  The Town 
Manager’s recommendation for the contribution for Open Space is $75,000.   
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As has been discussed by the Board of Finance, the revenue recommendation 
presented includes a $500,000 contribution from the unassigned fund balance to help 
offset the shortfall in revenue from the State.   
 
The October 2017 Grand List has increased by $5,759,330 or 0.763 percent.  With the 
budget as presented, this translates to an increase in the mill rate from 37.00 to 37.85.   
 
As a result of the present economic climate in Connecticut, reductions in state revenue,  
and unfunded state mandates, most of the proposed tax increase will unfortunately 
again be absorbed by the taxpayers of Hebron.   
 
Taxpayers are urged to contact your State Representatives to express concern about 
the fiscal uncertainty and costly state mandates.  Contact information for State 
Representatives is as follows: 
 
 Senator Cathy Osten, 19th Senatorial District: 

osten@senatedems.ct.gov, 800-842-1420 or 860-240-0579 
 
 Representative Robin Green, 55th General Assembly District:   
  robin.green@housegop.ct.gov, 800-842-1423 or 860-240-8700 
 
As you review this budget, please keep in mind that it is a fluid document and numbers 
will change as we go through the next couple of months.  The proposed budget is based 
on information available today, with placeholders for unknown or estimated amounts.   

 
The Hebron Charter requires two mandatory budget advisory questions be included on 
the budget referendum ballot.  They are: 

 
1. Is the Town Budget (Excluding Hebron and RHAM Boards of Education 

Budgets) Too High or Too Low? 
 

2. Is the Hebron Board of Education Budget Too High or Too Low? 
 

The Selectmen can also determine if other Advisory Questions are necessary.   
 
Please refer to the attached Executive Summary which will outline the major 
expenditure and revenue changes and other highlights of the Town Manager’s 
proposed budget.   
 
I would like to thank the Town Department Heads for their cooperation in preparing their 
Department budgets.  I am grateful for the cooperation of the Superintendents of 
Schools and their staff for providing the education budgets in a timely fashion.   
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An email address hebronbudget@hebronct.com has been set up to receive public 
comment and input.  Emails received will be forwarded to the Boards of Selectmen, 
Finance and Education. It is important for public participation early in the budget 
process.  Public participation at all meetings is encouraged.  Budget information and 
key dates are available on the Hebron Website at:           
 
                                  http://hebronct.com/budget-information 
 
We are working to prepare a budget that all taxpayers can support at the Budget 
Referendum vote on Tuesday, May 8, 2018. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to present this proposal.  We look forward to a 
challenging but successful budget season. 
 
      Sincerely, 
         
     

Andrew J. Tierney 
Town Manager 

     
  
cc: Elaine Griffin, Finance Director  
 Carla Pomprowicz, Town Clerk 
 Tim VanTasel, Hebron Superintendent of Schools 
 Patricia Law, RHAM Superintendent of Schools 
 Erica Bromley, Chairman, Hebron Board of Education 
 Judy Benson Clarke, Chairman, RHAM Board of Education  
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TOWN OF HEBRON 
2018-2019 FISCAL YEAR PROPOSED BUDGET 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 

The proposed budget for FY 2018-2019 totals $36,110,668.  This is a DECREASE of $629,570 
over the current year’s budget or 1.71 percent less than the current expenditure level.   
 

EXPENDITURES   
 

ADOPTED PROPOSED

 Expenditures  Expenditures    Percent

2017-2018 2018-2019      Difference    Change

Total Town Budget

Town Government 7,221,076$   7,066,232$     (154,844)$      -2.14%

Contr. to Capital Improvement 770,911        723,366          (47,545)          -6.17%

Contr. to Open Space Acq. 100,000        75,000            (25,000)          -25.00%

Contr. to Cap Non-Recurring 3,050           2,000              (1,050)            -34.43%

Contr. to Capital Projects 44,260          53,340            9,080             20.52%

Contr. to Revaluation 41,000          25,000            (16,000)          -39.02%

Contr. To Debt Management -                  -                

Debt Service 1,132,417     1,102,539       (29,878)          -2.64%

TOWN GOV'T SUB TOTAL 9,312,714     9,047,477       (265,237)        -2.85%

Hebron Board of Education  11,588,546   11,586,421     (2,125)            -0.02%

RHAM Assess(w/o debt) 14,262,347   14,132,094      (130,253)        -0.91%

RHAM  Debt Service 1,392,403     1,344,676       (47,727)          -3.43%

RHAM Assess FAILED at 1st  Referendum 184,228        -                     -                0.00%

Total General Government 36,740,238$ 36,110,668$    (629,570)$      -1.71%  
 
General Government Budget  
 
The Town Government Budget for FY 2018-2019 is proposed to decrease by $265,237 or  
2.85 percent.  There are no major increases in the town government budget in the proposed 
budget. 
 
Areas of the town government budget that are recommended for personnel adjustments are: 
 

 $  51,748 + Benefits Reduction of one (1) Clerical Union Position  
 

 Fire Marshal/Building Inspector – The Fire Marshal is now serving as combined Building 
Inspector and Fire Marshal at full time hours.  This budget proposal includes addition of 
a part-time Fire Marshal to assist with coverage.   This staffing adjustment is cost 
neutral. 

 
Budget Initiatives: 

 
There are no budget initiatives included in the Town Manager’s recommended budget. 
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Contribution to Capital Projects:  
 
 General Government Contribution to CIP   $723,366 
 Contribution to Capital Expenditure ($5,000-$25,000) $  53,340 
 Contribution to Revaluation Fund    $  25,000   

Contribution to Capital Non-Recurring   $    2,000 
 
 Contribution to Open Space/Land Acquisition - $75,000 
 
The Open Space/Land Acquisition fund has an account balance of $625,877.  The recommended 
contribution is a decrease from the FY 17-18; it falls short of the goal for the annual 
contribution.  It is difficult to recommend funding open space at a higher level when staffing 
and service reductions are being recommended. 
 
To date, the Town has permanently preserved 24.1 percent of Hebron’s land area as open 
space through efforts of the Town and the State of Connecticut.  Since the adoption of the 
Open Space Land Acquisition Ordinance in 1988 more than 1,399 acres of land in Hebron has 
been permanently preserved.   
 
Hebron Board of Education - $11,586,421 
 
The Hebron Board of Education Budget for FY 2018-2019 is proposed with a decrease of       
0.02 percent.  
 
RHAM Board of Education – Hebron Levy $15,476,770   
 
The RHAM Board of Education is currently reviewing the proposed budget as presented by the 
Superintendent.  This table illustrates the effect to Hebron due to the proposed budget as it 
stands today.   Hebron’s RHAM Levy will continue to gradually decline over the next several 
years. This number includes Hebron’s share of the RHAM CIP.       
                                                                       Hebron 

 Change Based on               
                           18-19 Levy @ 52.52 % 
   
Proposed RHAM Budget: $30,170,433 2.26 % net increase       - $177,980 
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REVENUES 
 

 
ADOPTED PROPOSED    Percent

 2017-2018 2018-2019     Difference    Change

General Government 836,745$      803,382$        (33,363)$        -3.99%

Other State Revenues (MRSA INC.) 1,938,164     356,065          (1,582,099)     -81.63%

ECS & Special Ed  Grant Funding 5,366,355     5,783,770       417,415         7.78%

Other Revenue  Sources 159,000        100,000          (59,000)          -37.11%

Unassigned Fund Contribution 203,429$      500,000$        296,571         145.79%

Back Taxes / Lien Fees 315,000        315,000          -                0.00%

Tax Revenue  27,921,545   28,252,451     330,907         1.19%

36,740,238$ 36,110,668$    (629,569)$      -1.71%  
 

A combination of the Governor’s proposed budget numbers and input from the Town Assessor 
has been utilized in preparing the revenue estimates for FY 2018-2019.  The Finance Director 
has completed a thorough review of the anticipated revenues from all sources.  There are 
several grants included in the revenue estimates, most of which are noted in the individual 
department budget detail.  The amount of additional taxes to be collected based on the 
proposed budget is $330,907 which will be offset by the increase to the grand list and the mill 
rate adjustment. 
 
 
Proposed Mill Rate:  37.85 Personal Property/Real Estate and Motor Vehicle 
 

SUMMARY 

The goal in preparing this budget was to attempt to maintain existing services, while 
responding to taxpayer concerns about increasing taxes.  However, in achieving this goal 
staffing reductions are being recommended which will result in service reductions.  There is 
little room for flux and no contingency for unexpected circumstances or emergencies which 
could ultimately impact the unassigned fund balance.    
 
The attached summary documents will provide a high level overview of the entire budget 
proposal.  The budget book includes detailed information of each department request.  
 
CHALLENGES  
 
There are many factors of the budget that are beyond our control.   It will be necessary for 
Town administration, Board of Selectmen, Board of Finance and the Boards of Education as well 
as the taxpayers to work cooperatively to arrive at a budget that will provide necessary services 
and continue high quality programs while acknowledging taxpayer concerns.   Creativity and 
compromise will be important as we work to craft a budget that will be supported at 
Referendum.  We believe this budget proposal provides a good place to start discussions.   






















































